
 

 

MINUTES 

 

EAST SUSSEX COUNTY COUNCIL 
 

 
MINUTES of a MEETING of the EAST SUSSEX COUNTY COUNCIL held at Council 
Chamber, County Hall, Lewes on 17 OCTOBER 2017 at 10.00 am 
 
 

Present    Councillors John Barnes MBE, Matthew Beaver, 
Colin Belsey, Nick Bennett, Bill Bentley, Phil Boorman, 
Bob Bowdler, Charles Clark, Martin Clarke, Godfrey Daniel, 
Philip Daniel, Angharad Davies, Chris Dowling, 
Claire Dowling, Stuart Earl, Simon Elford, David Elkin, 
Nigel Enever, Michael Ensor (Chairman), Kathryn Field, 
Gerard Fox, Roy Galley, Keith Glazier, Carolyn Lambert, 
Laurie Loe, Carl Maynard, Ruth O'Keeffe MBE, 
Sarah Osborne, Peter Pragnell (Vice Chairman), 
Pat Rodohan, Phil Scott, Jim Sheppard, Daniel Shing, 
Stephen Shing, Alan Shuttleworth, Rupert Simmons, 
Andy Smith, Bob Standley, Richard Stogdon, 
Colin Swansborough, Barry Taylor, Sylvia Tidy, David Tutt, 
John Ungar, Trevor Webb and Francis Whetstone 
 

 
29 Minutes of the meeting held on 11 July 2017  
 
29.1 RESOLVED – to confirm the minutes of the previous meeting of the County Council held 
on 11 July 2017 as a correct record. 
 
30 Apologies for absence  
 
30.1 Apologies for absence were received on behalf of Councillors Tania Charman, Darren 
Grover, Tom Liddiard and Steve Wallis 
 
31 Chairman's business  
 
MARY MCPHERSON 
 
31.1 The Chairman, the Leader of the Council and the Leader of the Liberal Democrat Group 
paid tribute to Mary McPherson following her recent death. Mary was a respected councillor and 
represented the Ringmer Division from 1993 to 2005 and served as Vice Chairman in 2000.  On 
behalf of the Council the Chairman offered condolences to Mary’s family and friends.  
 
31.2 The Council stood in silence as a mark of respect for their former colleague Mary 
McPherson. 
 
DAWN WHITTAKER 
 
31.3 On behalf of the Council, the Chairman congratulated Dawn Whittaker on her recent 
appointment as the Chief Fire Officer and Chief Executive of the East Sussex Fire and Rescue 
Service. 
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CHAIRMAN’S ACTIVITIES 
 
31.4 The Chairman reported that he had attended a number of engagements since the last 
meeting including: the Connect with the Countryside event at the South of England Show, the 
Friends of Sussex Hospices summer concert, the Chestnut Tree VIP lunch, the South East 
Reserves Forces’ and Cadets’ Association Award Ceremony, the official opening of the JPK 
Project in Eastbourne, an Evensong and reception at Chichester Cathedral and the Queens 
Award for Voluntary Services for the Friends of Crowborough Hospital and Possability People. 
The Chairman also attended the commemoration to mark the 75th anniversary of the Dieppe 
Raid and the commemorations at Newhaven Fort,  the Civic Receptions hosted by the 
Chairmen of Rother and Wealden District Councils and was present at the Royal visit to the 
Royal Alexandra Children’s Hospital. The Chairman reported that he had also hosted a tea for 
volunteers. The Vice Chairman also attended a number of events 
 
PRAYERS 
 
31.5 The Chairman thanked the Reverend Martin Miller of St Michael’s Church, Newhaven for 
leading the prayers before the meeting 
 
PETITIONS 
 
31.6 The Chairman informed the Council that immediately before the meeting the following 

petitions had been received:   
 
Councillor Philip Daniel - calling on the County Council not to close Lewes 

Library and the mobile library 
 
Councillor Elkin - calling on the County Council to consider the provision 

of double yellow lines in Admiralty Way and Chatham 
Green, Eastbourne 

 
Councillor O’Keeffe 

 
- calling on the East Sussex Pension Fund to divest from 
fossil fuels 

 
 
32 Questions from members of the public  
 
32.1 Copies of the questions asked by Dirk Campbell from Lewes, Arnold Simanowitz from 
Lewes, Patricia Patterson-Vanegas from Forest Row, Rosalyn St Pierre from Barcombe, Gabriel 
Carlyle from St Leonards on Sea, Arkady Johns from St Leonards on Sea and Esme Needham 
from Hastings and the answers from Councillor Stogdon (Chair of the Pension Committee) and 
Councillor Bennett (Lead Member for Transport and Environment) are attached to these 
minutes. Supplementary questions were asked and responded to.   
 
33 Declarations of Interest  
 

33.1     The following member declared personal interests in items on the agenda as follows: 
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Member Position giving rise 
to interest 

Agenda item 

  

Whether 
interest 
was 
prejudicial 

  
 
Councillor 
O’Keeffe 

  
 
Member of Lewes 
District Council   

  
 
Lead Member for 
Transport and 
Environment 
report, paragraph 
1 

  

No 

 
34 Reports  
 
34.1 The Chairman of the County Council, having called over the reports set out in the 
agenda, reserved the following paragraphs for discussion: 
 
Lead Member for Transport and       -    paragraph 1  
Environment 
Cabinet             - paragraph 1 
Governance Committee                          -  paragraphs 1, 3 and 4 
 
NON-RESERVED PARAGRAPHS 
 
34.2 On the motion of the Chairman of the County Council, the Council ADOPTED those 
paragraphs in the reports of the Committees that had not been reserved for discussion as 
follows: 
 
Cabinet report paragraph 2 – Ashdown Forest Trust Fund 
Governance Committee report paragraph 2 – Disclosure and Barring Service 
 
 
35 Petition A259 - Report of the Lead Member for Transport and Environment  
 
35.1 Lynne Moss and Nigel Smith (representatives of the petitioners) addressed the County 
Council prior to the debate. The Council agreed to vary procedure to enable all councillors who 
wished to speak to do so. 
 
35.2  The following motion was moved by Councillor Smith and seconded: 
 

 This Council recommends to the Lead Member for Transport and Environment that traffic 
monitoring on the A259 continues, and that the Lead Member continues to work with Lewes 
District Council and Brighton & Hove City Council to deliver the package of planned transport 
interventions identified during the development of the Lewes Local Plan. 

 
35.3 Following comments from Councillor Osborne, Councillor Smith altered the motion to 
read: 
 
      This Council recommends to the Lead Member for Transport and Environment that traffic 
monitoring and economic impact study on the A259 continues, and that the Lead Member 
continues to work with Lewes District Council and Brighton & Hove City Council to deliver the 
package of planned transport interventions identified during the development of the Lewes Local 
Plan. 
 
35.4 The following amendment was moved by Councillor Lambert and seconded: 
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This Council recommends to the Lead Member for Transport and Environment that traffic 
monitoring and economic impact study on the A259 continues, and that the Lead Member 
continues to work with Lewes District Council and Brighton & Hove City Council to deliver the 
package of planned transport interventions identified during the development of the Lewes Local 
Plan. 
 

    (insert) [This shall include monitoring the impact on the emergency services] 
 
35.5 The following amendment was moved by Councillor Godfrey Daniel and seconded: 
 

This Council recommends to the Lead Member for Transport and Environment that traffic 
monitoring (delete) [and economic impact study] on the A259 continues, and that the Lead 
Member continues to work with Lewes District Council and Brighton & Hove City Council to 
deliver the package of planned transport interventions identified during the development of the 
Lewes Local Plan. 

 
35.6 A recorded vote on Councillor Godfrey Daniel’s amendment was requested and taken. 
The amendment was CARRIED, the votes being cast as follows: 

 
FOR THE AMENDMENT 
 
Councillors Barnes, Beaver, Belsey, Bennett, Bentley, Boorman, Bowdler, Charles Clark, Martin 
Clarke, Godfrey Daniel, Davies, Chris Dowling, Claire Dowling, Earl, Elford, Elkin, Enever, 
Ensor, Fox, Galley, Glazier, Loe, Maynard, O’Keeffe, Pragnell, Scott, Sheppard, Daniel Shing, 
Stephen Shing, Simmons, Smith, Standley, Stogdon, Taylor, Tidy, Webb and Whetstone. 

 
AGAINST THE AMENDMENT 
 
Councillors Philip Daniel, Field, Lambert, Osborne, Rodohan, Shuttleworth, Swansborough, Tutt 
and Ungar. 

 
ABSTENTIONS 
 
None 

 
35.7 As Councillor Godfrey Daniel’s amendment had been carried the Chairman stated that 
the earlier amendment had been superceded by the new substantive motion. 

 
35.8 The following motion was moved and CARRIED: 

 
 This Council recommends to the Lead Member for Transport and Environment that traffic 
monitoring on the A259 continues, and that the Lead Member continues to work with Lewes 
District Council and Brighton & Hove City Council to deliver the package of planned transport 
interventions identified during the development of the Lewes Local Plan. 
 
36 Report of the Cabinet  
 
Paragraph 1 – Council Monitoring Quarter 1 2017/18 
 
36.1 Councillor Glazier moved the reserved paragraph of the report 
 
36.2 The motion was CARRIED after debate 
 
 
 
 



MINUTES 

 

 

37 Report of the Governance Committee  
 
Paragraph 1 (Review of Members’ Allowances), Paragraph 3 (Proposed discontinuation of the 
Education Performance Panel, Governors Panel and Music Service Management Committee) 
and Paragraph 4 (Amendment to Constitution – Scheme of Delegation to Officers) 
 
37.1 Councillor Glazier moved the reserved paragraphs of the Governance Committee’s 
report. 
 
37.2 The motions were CARRIED after debate 
 
38 Questions from County Councillors  
 
ORAL QUESTIONS TO CABINET MEMBERS 
 
38.1 The following members asked questions of the Lead Cabinet Members indicated and 
they responded: 
 

Questioner Respondent Subject 
 

Councillor Lambert Councillor Glazier Opening hours of Household Waste 
Recycling Sites.   
 

Councillor Tutt Councillor Glazier Update following the mist incident in the 
Birling Gap area in August 2017 that 
resulted in health issues for many people 
 

Councillor Field 
 

Councillor Standley  
  

The proposal in the National Funding for 
Schools consultation of a maximum 
virement of 0.5% of the schools block  
 

Councillor Scott  Councillor Elkin  Policies and procedures relating to the 
security of personal data at the Council     
 

Councillor Godfrey 
Daniel 

Councillor Glazier  Cost of the June 2017 general election    

 
Councillor Enever 

 
Councillor Bennett 

 
Consultation regarding community 
transport operators such as Community 
Transport for the Lewes Area being 
required hold public service vehicle 
operator licences  

   
Councillor Loe Councillor Bentley Assistance and advice available for 

community groups considering running 
libraries  

   
Councillor O’Keeffe 
 

Councillor Bentley Tell us Once Scheme  

Councillor Godfrey 
Daniel 
 

Councillor Bennett Policy and budget for the re-painting of 
lighting columns 

Councillor Daniel 
Shing 
 

Councillor Elkin Disposal of surplus property and use of 
any capital receipt  
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Questioner Respondent Subject 
 

Councillor Stephen 
Shing 
 

Councillor Elkin Maximising developer contributions  

Councillor Ungar Councillor Maynard 
 

Explanation as to the decision not to 
pursue a Nursing Home Plus Programme 
at the current time 
 

Councillor Stephen 
Shing 

Councillor Bennett Details as to who is funding the 
consultation on the Hailsham, Polegate 
and Eastbourne Movement and Access  
corridor 

 
WRITTEN QUESTIONS PURSUANT TO STANDING ORDER 44 
 
38.2 There were no written questions from councillors.   

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

THE CHAIRMAN DECLARED THE MEETING CLOSED AT 12.55 pm 
_________________________ 

The reports referred to are included in the minute book 
_________________________ 
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QUESTION FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC 
 
1. Question from Dirk Campbell, Lewes, East Sussex 

 
At the East Sussex Pension Committee’s training day on 13 June, the speakers from 
Hymans Robertson explained how much of a struggle it was – and how long it was 
taking – to use “engagement” to address relatively simple and straightforward issues 
such as board diversity. 
 
How realistic does the Pension Committee believe it is that “engagement” can be used 
to get the entire oil industry to put itself on a pathway of “managed decline” (the strategy 
suggested by one of the speakers from the Local Authority Pension Fund Forum on 13 
June)? 
 
Response by the Chair of the Pension Committee 
 

Hymans Robertson provided slides on 13 June 2017, in which they merely noted that 
‘engagement’ is one of the options available to the East Sussex Fund. 
 
The Fund requires its investment managers and the Local Authority Pension Fund 
Forum (LAPFF) to be active in their constructive shareholder engagement with 
companies regarding socially responsible investment issues; the proactive engagement 
of fund managers with these companies has been shown to influence positive change. 
The Fund believes that collaborative engagement is more productive than acting alone 
and works together with other LGPS funds through its membership of LAPFF.  
Company engagement is an important element, encouraging development of low 
carbon-aligned business models, and it is in the best interest of the Fund to get the 
entire oil industry to put itself on a pathway of “managed decline”. 
 
Membership of LAPFF (combined assets of 72 LGPS funds) gives greater power and 
influence when acting together on investor issues. The Forum recognises the issue of 
continued fossil fuel extraction as a collective investment risk for all asset owners and 
as an engagement and policy priority.  For companies engaged in fossil fuel extraction, 
LAPFF’s approach is to undertake robust engagement on aligning their business 
models with a 2°C scenario and to push for an orderly low carbon transition. 
 

2.  Question from Arnold Simanowitz, Lewes, East Sussex 
 
At the East Sussex Pension Committee’s 13 June 2017 training day on ESG 
(Environmental, Social and Governance) issues and climate risk, Legal and General 
Investment Management explained that “engagement to address climate risk” required 
action to be taken on “poor performers”, and that such action could include divestment 
“from some funds”. What are the Pension Committee’s red lines with respect to climate 
risk that it believes should trigger divestment from a particular fund? 
Response by the Chair of the Pension Committee 
 
These ‘red lines’ have not been defined at present but the Pension Committee has 
agreed to commission carbon foot printing reports on all of its equity portfolios. These 
will help inform the Committee in their future discussions with fund managers and in 
further consideration of the issues surrounding climate change.    
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Simply disinvesting from a particular category or group of companies is likely to reduce 
the Fund’s ability to secure the best realistic return over the long-term whilst keeping 
employer contributions as low as possible. Furthermore, it denies the opportunity for the 
Fund to influence companies’ environmental, human rights and other policies by 
positive use of shareholder power, a role the Committee takes very seriously.  The 
Committee has reserved the right to apply ethical or environmental criteria to 
investments where relevant and appropriate on a case by case basis. 
 
Engagement remains ongoing with the oil & gas companies and an important 
engagement focus by the fund manager and LAPFF is the restriction of capital 
expenditure (capex) on high cost resource extraction and promotion of the return of any 
additional cash generated to shareholders.  
 

3.  Question from Patricia Patterson-Vanegas,  Forest Row, East Sussex  
 
Last year, a peer-reviewed research article in the journal Atmospheric Chemistry and 
Physics predicted that if global warming is allowed to reach 2 degrees Celsius above 
pre-industrial temperatures, sea levels are likely to increase “several metres over a 
timescale of 50 to 150 years”. What contingency planning has East Sussex County 
Council made regarding the possible impact of a 2m sea level rise on communities and 
businesses in East Sussex? 
 
Response by the Lead Member for Transport and Environment  
 
The United Nations Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change makes it clear, in its 
most recent reports, that climate change is a highly complex and long term challenge 
characterised by great uncertainty.  Consequently, there is a difficult balance to achieve 
between over-adapting (ie .by preparing for events that do not happen) and under-
adapting (eg. waiting for changes to occur and then reacting as they happen) to climate 
change.   
 
The main legal mechanisms to address climate change are: 
 

1) the UK Government’s Climate Change Act of 2008, which includes a requirement 
for the Government to develop a climate change adaptation plan, to be reviewed 
on a 5-yearly cycle. The first adaptation plan was published in 2013 and is 
currently being reviewed in light of the latest climate change risk assessment, 
which was updated in January 2017. 

 
2) The United Nation’s Paris Agreement of 2015, which sets out the framework for 

multilateral cooperation to prevent more than a 1.5°C increase in global 
temperatures 

above pre-industrial levels, rather than the 2°C increase quoted in the journal of 
Atmospheric Chemistry and Physics. 

 
There is no legal requirement for East Sussex County Council to develop and 
implement a climate change adaptation plan. However, the 2013 National Adaptation 
Plan identified that Local Authorities have a central role to play in adapting to climate 
change through the need to ensure that their local assets and services are resilient to 
the effects of climate change.  The County Council recognises this and seeks to adapt 
its assets and services through its statutory functions for Emergency Planning and 
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Public Health, and as the Lead Local Flood Authority for East Sussex.  Examples of 
practical measures being taken by the County Council include: 
 

1) the Emergency Planning team, as a member of the Sussex Resilience Forum, 
prepares for the effects of extremes of weather, including storms and flooding. 
Measures include cascading early warnings from the Met Office and the 
Environment Agency about extreme weather events before they occur to enable 
front line staff to take appropriate action.  These include notifications of disruption 
to County Council services, such as the closure of schools and adult social care 
centres. 

 
2) every County Council Department has a Business Continuity Plan, to ensure the 

rapid and co-ordinated re-establishment of priority services after events that 
cause service disruption. 

 
3) the Corporate Sustainable Buildings Policy specifies a number of adaptation 

measures, including the installation of sustainable drainage systems in new 
County Council developments. 

 
4) the County Council, together with its Highways service provider Costain CH2M, 

is working towards implementing the new national Code of Practice on taking a 
risk based approach to managing highway infrastructure assets (‘Well Managed 
Highway Infrastructure: A Code of Practice’). This includes using the local Flood 
Risk Management Plans, produced by the County Council as the Lead Local 
Flood Authority, to take a targeted, risk-based approach to maintenance of 
drainage assets to reduce the risk of flooding. 

 
5) Through our role as the Lead Local Flood Authority for East Sussex, requesting 

that proposals for new development have appropriate means of disposing of 
surface water in extreme rainfall events, which includes allowances made for the 
impacts of climate change. 

 
The County Council has committed to reviewing its approach to adaptation on a 5 yearly 
cycle, to take on board key recommendations that may come from the government’s 
own 5 yearly review of the national approach to climate change adaptation. 
 
In addition to measures taken by the County Council, a number of partner organisations 
also have policies and plans in place that contribute to ensuring that East Sussex is 
likely to be reasonably resilient to the effects of climate change in the short term (e.g. 
the Environment Agency’s Shoreline Management Plans). Examples of practical 
measures to manage risks include the flood alleviation scheme being constructed by the 
Environment Agency in Newhaven. 
 

4.  Question from Rosalyn St Pierre, Barcombe, East Sussex 
 
At the 2015 UN Climate Change Conference in Paris 196 nations – including the  UK 
Government - agreed to hold global warming to “well below 2 degrees” , and to “pursue 
efforts to limit the temperature increase to 1.5 degrees” Celsius.  
 
What analysis and advice has the Pension Committee received about the likely impact 
of a 1.5 degree scenario on the value of fossil fuel companies? 
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Response by the Chair of the Pension Committee 
 
The Pension Committee has taken advice from various sources, and has received ESG 
reports from Hymans Robertson, LAPFF, the Environment Agency at recent Pensions 
Training days, and has discussed ESG issues at various meetings in great detail over 
the past 12 months.  The Pension Committee resolved at the Quarterly Meeting on 4 
September 2017 to:-  

 Include within its revised Investment Beliefs published document, a list of specific 
ESG Investment Beliefs;    

 Agreed that the East Sussex Pension Fund should sign up to the UK 
Stewardship Code; 

 Request an analysis of the Fund’s exposure to carbon risk within its equity 
holdings. 

  
The Committee has delegated individual stock selection to its active investment 
managers as they are best placed to carry out the detailed research on companies, as 
referred to in the question. It is not feasible for the Committee to form its own opinions 
of whether individual company share prices are currently too high or too low given all 
the possible future impacts on the businesses (technology changes, litigation etc.). Its 
role is to be satisfied that the managers have taken these factors into account.  
 
5.  Question from Gabriel Carlyle, St Leonards on Sea, East Sussex 
 
Is the East Sussex Pension Committee aware of the warning, in the Bank of England’s 
June 2017 quarterly bulletin, that ‘the financial risk from an abrupt transition to a lower-
carbon economy can increase if, over the coming years, portfolios are not aligned with 
climate targets’, that ‘If governments push ahead with climate policies, but investors do 
not adapt their investment strategies accordingly, misallocation will grow.’ and that ‘This 
could ultimately lead to a ‘climate Minsky moment’ — a rapid system-wide adjustment 
that threatens financial stability ...’? 
 
Response by the Chair of the Pension Committee 
 
In addition to responses above, the Pension Committee is aware of the risks to financial 
returns arising from climate change and this is stated in the East Sussex Pension Fund 
ISS (Investment Strategy Statement). This topic has therefore received a large amount 
of Pension Committee and officers time, and will continue to be given attention.  
 
Monitoring of progress and outcomes includes LAPFF’s participation in the Transition 
Pathway Initiative, which aids understanding of where companies are placed in the 
transition to a low carbon economy and their competence to manage this transition.  
LAPFF supports member pension funds addressing concerns around climate and 
carbon intensive investments through a combination of individual engagements at 
corporate level, working with investor coalitions, contributing to the regulatory and policy 
debate and adding to institutional investor voices engaging with international forums 
 
6.  Question from Arkady Johns, St Leonards on Sea, East Sussex 
 
In June, India announced that it would end sales of gas and diesel cars by 2030, and 
last month the Economist reported China’s announcement that its government is 
developing a long-term plan to phase out vehicles powered by fossil fuels. 
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In assessing the likely future value of the East Sussex Pension Fund’s investments in 
fossil fuels, what assumptions are the East Sussex Pension Committee and its fund 
managers making regarding the speed with which fossil-fuel-powered-vehicles will be 
replaced by electric vehicles? 
 
Response by the Chair of the Pension Committee 
 
Please see the responses to questions 2 and 4 above.  The Environmental, Social and 
Governance issues, including fossil-fuel and climate change are consistently and 
regularly reviewed by the Pension Committee 
 
7.  Question from Esme Needham, Hastings, East Sussex 
 
A recent report by the UN Environment Programme and Columbia Law School found 
that some 894 climate change legal cases have now been filed in 24 countries. What 
assessment has the Pension Committee made of the possible risks that future litigation 
could pose to its investments in fossil fuel companies? 
 

Response by the Chair of the Pension Committee 
 
Please see the response to question 4 above.    
 
The Pension Committee is committed to actively exploring carbon light options and 
smart beta approaches to our investment in order to reduce inadvertent exposure to 
those fossil fuel companies with unsustainable business models and those companies 
involved in very high carbon intensive businesses. Additionally the East Sussex Fund is 
looking at adopting elements of the Environment Agency Pension Fund’s constructive 
engagement approach to dealing with Fund Managers in this area, taking into 
consideration the Committee fiduciary duties and potential financial and non- financial 
risk 
 


